



Comhairle Contae Thiobraid Árann
Tipperary County Council

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF THE JANUARY MEETING OF NENAGH MUNICIPAL DISTRICT HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL DISTRICT CHAMBER, CIVIC OFFICES, LIMERICK ROAD, NENAGH AT 10.00 AM ON 19TH JANUARY 2017

Present: Cllrs. Phyll Bugler, Fiona Bonfield, John Carroll, Ger Darcy, Joe Hannigan, Hughie McGrath, Seamus Morris, Michael O' Meara and Mattie Ryan

Also Present: Mr. Marcus O' Connor, Director of Services; Ms. Rosemary Joyce, District Administrator; Gerry Robinson, Senior Executive Engineer, Water Services; Mary Carroll, Administrative Officer, Environment; Michael Woulfe, Senior Executive Engineer, Environment; Peter Fee, A/Senior Executive Engineer and Aven Melia, A/Assistant Staff Officer

Ms. R. Joyce introduced the Members to new member of staff in the Planning Section, Ms. Maire Daly, Executive Planner with responsibility for the Nenagh District. All members welcomed her.

Item 1.

Minutes of December Meeting

It was proposed by Cllr. M. Ryan, seconded by Cllr. J. Carroll and resolved that the minutes of the December Meeting held on 16th December, 2016 be adopted.

Item 2. Action Plan

The Action plan from the December meeting was noted.

Item 3. Briefing from Water Services Section

Mr. G. Robinson attended from Water Services Section and circulated a report to the Members. He advised that under the Irish Water Minor Capital Programme, Cloughjordan Wastewater treatment plant upgrade is due to be completed by end of February.

He advised that migration of non-domestic water accounts is now complete and Irish Water will now issue bills and deal with all queries. He further advised that a workshop has been arranged on 27th January for members regarding the IW Water Supply Project, Eastern & Midlands Region.

Cllr. H. McGrath referred to Nenagh Sewerage Scheme, WWTP & Network Upgrade Assessment and asked if this is to increase the capacity of the sewerage plant. He said that houses in Benedine want to connect and he wondered is there now a chance for this to happen?

Cllr. M. O' Meara queried if, now that all accounts are transferred to Irish Water would only one bill be issued, rather than two bills as was the case previously, one by the Council and one from Irish Water?

Cllr. G. Darcy welcomed the progress on the Cloughjordan scheme. He complimented the Council & in particular Mr. O. Naughton, Executive Engineer, Water Services for all the work done on group water schemes.

Cllr. J. Carroll asked if Ballycommon Wastewater Treatment Plant is now taken in charge and wondered if people could connect to same. He also requested that information be provided on the treatment plants and their design population as constructed and the current loading.

Cllr. P. Bugler thanked Water Services for their support. She asked what the timeframe is in relation to Ballina WWTP and wondered what the capacity of the waste water treatment plant is.

Cllr. J. Hannigan referred to the group water schemes and wondered if information was available on how schemes were performing and if there were works needed to be done in order to increase capacity.

Cllr. M. Ryan advised that he would get data for Cllr. Hannigan. He advised Members that there is a vacancy on the Rural Water Board if anyone was interested. He advised that they hold four meetings a year. He also complimented Sean Ryan who had service resumed within 24 hours when there was a major breakdown recently.

Mr. G. Robinson replied to queries as follows:-

- With regard to Nenagh Sewerage Scheme, WWTP & Network Upgrade Assessment, consultants are being appointed to assess the current system and upgrade based on what Irish Water considers is required. The network is currently being re-vamped in Nenagh and they will look at other areas. While it is unlikely that they will provide any extensions to the scheme they may consider same if they received representations. He would pass on the views of members and he also suggested that this could be raised by members at the Councillor clinics provided by Irish Water.
- In regard to bills he advised he would check with Revenue Section regarding this matter.
- Ballycommon WWTP – the plant has been taken over by Irish Water and some applications have been received for connections. Straight forward domestic connections would be done by Council staff while commercial applications would go through Irish Water.
- In regard to Ballina WWTP it is hoped that consultants will be appointed by March/April and report should be available by year end for both Ballina WWTP & Newport WWTP.
- In regard to Group Water Scheme, Mr. O. Naughton & Ms. T. Collins are freely available to deal with any queries.
- A contractor has been appointed to Tully's Cross, Birdhill & Beggars Seat, Ballinaclough.
- Information on design loads would have to be requested through Irish Water. This could be raised at the Councillor clinics.

Cllr. G. Darcy referred to village waste water treatment plants saying that there was a priority list and 40 years later Ardcroney is only half way up this list. He wondered what Irish Water's long term plans are for rural villages. This impacted on the ability to get planning and now that building has commenced again this was an issue. Cllr. M. Ryan supported Cllr. G. Darcy saying that there were 39 villages in North Tipperary and of these only two or three were done. He asked if there is any progress with the extension of sewerage out the Dolla road? Mr. G. Robinson advised that he would refer same to Irish Water. Cllr. M. Ryan wondered why it is taking so long. Cllr. P.

Bugler supported Cllr. M. Ryan further advising that we need to get people back to rural villages.

All Members thanked Mr. G. Robinson for attending the meeting and providing updates.

Item 4. To receive briefing from Environment Section

Ms. M. Carroll, Administrative Officer and Michael Woulfe, Senior Executive Engineer attended from Environment Section and circulated a report to the Members. Apologies were sent from Mr. S. Keating, Director of Services and Ms. M. O' Neill, Senior Executive Officer.

Mr. M. Woulfe advised Members that Environment had a successful year on infrastructure, i.e. burial grounds. He said that quite a lot of work has been done. He advised that 81 committees are involved in the National Spring Clean. He said that the installation of CCTV proved very successful, the quality of same is excellent. For 2017, he hopes there will be a strong emphasis on public awareness.

Cllr. S. Morris raised concern at the lack of detail regarding control of dogs i.e. number of dogs re-homed, number of dogs put down etc. He said that Mo Chara Animal Rescue was doing a fantastic job with only two part time staff, working on miniscule amount of funding. He also referred to the work of PAWS in Mullinahone. He feels Tipperary County Council has a responsibility to help these charities. He asked that Tipperary County Council increase funding to charities and asked that a letter be sent to Department of Agriculture, Food and the Marine to increase funding. He said he has asked a representative from Mo Chara Animal Rescue to come and met the Members so that information can be given on what's happening.

Cllr. M. O' Meara supported Cllr. S. Morris saying that there are various different schemes available to help in neutering dogs. If one has a herd number, a dog can be micro-chipped and neutered for free under the Dog's Trust. If one has a disability, a reduced fee of €35.00 applies and in exceptional cases the Council can work with the person in order to get a reduced rate. He said that he would love Nenagh MD to be leaders in our county regarding this matter. He said that dogs can be a huge problem for farmers with regard to sheep. He urged dog owners to look after their pets properly. In regard to Lorrha Burial Ground he said that great work was done, however the local committee may need funding to maintain the laurel hedging.

Cllr. G. Darcy supported Cllr's Morris and O' Meara. He wished to compliment all associated with works in Ballycommon and Monsea burial grounds. He referred to old graveyards that have old ruins which are now a dangerous structure with loose stones etc. The local people who maintain the graveyards can't touch these as they are protected. There is a need to simplify the way of dealing with these situations but that is something that needs to be done at full Council level.

Cllr. M. Ryan asked for an update on Kilmore Burial Ground. Cllr. J. Carroll asked what the completion date is for Boher Burial Ground. He referred to Garrykennedy Burial Ground and asked if the surface in the carpark could be enhanced. The entrance gate and stiles also need to be looked at. He said that a new committee has been set up and any help we can give them would be welcomed. He supported Cllr. G. Darcy and said that it is important to work with the local people. He welcomed numbers regarding Derelict Sites saying that derelict properties detract from neighbouring properties. He asked what the procedure is in relation to Derelict Sites.

Cllr. J. Hannigan wondered if all burial grounds are represented by a committee. He is concerned that some burial grounds do not get a grant. He said it is important to identify burial grounds which are not represented by a committee. He asked if the Council could digitise burial ground records, adding that we should try to assist people researching their ancestors.

Cllr. H. McGrath referred to derelict sites saying that gardens should be included when investigating a property and include same when issuing letters to owners. He said that overgrown gardens can cause problems for adjoining neighbours. Cllr. S. Morris concurred with Cllr. H. McGrath and mentioned a derelict house on Mc Donagh Street, Nenagh, where he said a gutter is likely to fall onto a public path and could cause serious injury.

Cllr. P. Bugler enquired what the update was on Boher Burial Ground. She said that the Civic Amenity Site in Nenagh is a wonderful facility. She asked for a list of the 6 men's shed groups as per Environment's report.

Cllr. F. Bonfield enquired when works will commence in Cragg Burial Ground.

Mr. M. Woulfe replied to queries as follows:-

He advised that they were working on developing a policy document for burial grounds which will be brought to the SPC and then to the Council. He appreciated the matters raised in relation to heritage and the danger in some areas. He said that in order to allow people to visit graves in safety it was necessary at times to fence off areas and close off access.

In regard to Garrykennedy Burial Ground, he advised that this will be considered as part of the 2017 Capital Budget Programme.

He said he will contact Lorrha Burial Ground committee regarding maintenance of the laurel hedging.

He advised that many burial ground committees are not sure of their role. In this regard a seminar will be arranged later on in the year to advise what works they can do. He said that he would compile a list regarding committees however he said that not every burial ground has a committee in place.

In regard to Kilmore, he advised that the extension has been developed. The next stage is to square up the site and acquire land for a carpark. Discussions are on-going with a landowner regarding extra land.

Consultants will be appointed to prepare design brief for Boher Burial Ground. Cllr. P. Bugler said that prior to the opening of this burial ground, the road network will have to be improved.

In regard to Cragg Burial Ground, he said that due to the sensitive nature of the site and the fact that it went too late last year to do works, works were postponed till 2017. A plan for works will be drawn up.

Ms. M. Carroll said that they done a big promotion on radio regarding micro chipping of dogs. She concurred with Cllr. S. Morris and said that animal rescue services provide an excellent service. She advised that the policy of the Council is to re-home a dog, if possible. She said that where a person is taking a dog, they aim to assist with neutering and vaccinations. She added that it's not a function of the Council to neuter dogs.

In regard to derelict sites the Members were advised that 15 Notices were issued in the Nenagh MD area. They were further advised that a levy is being introduced for people with derelict properties. The levy equates to 3% of the value of the property. Cllr. S Morris asked if the levy can be used to make dangerous structures safe.

Mr. M. Woulfe concurred with Cllr. H. McGrath saying that overgrown gardens can certainly be an issue.

Cllr. H. McGrath called for action on a well known building in Nenagh Town Centre that has been closed for 15 years. He said there may be internal environment issues with the building and he called on Planning and Environment Section to tackle the problem. Mr. M. Woulfe said that investigating internal environment issues would be heavy on resources. It was agreed to talk to Planning on this matter.

Item 5.

Update on Projects

Newport Town Park

A schedule with indicative timelines was given to Members.

Ms. R. Joyce advised that these are only indicative timelines and that everything will be done to speed up matters. As part of the process there will be two public information evenings held in Newport. There will also be two briefings for the Members together with a day long site visit to view and inspect facilities and equipment similar to those proposed in the Project Review Report will be organised which councillors, members of the public and council officials can attend.

Gills Garden

Ms. R. Joyce advised that Nic de Jong is due to carry out an inspection regarding the walls next week.

Cllr. H. McGrath advised that he is hoping to have a festival on the weekend of 23rd June in the Castle field. He hoped that this festival would not be affected by the works.

Community CCTV Scheme

Ms. R. Joyce advised that we are awaiting feedback from the Gardaí and each group on the reports issued.

Nenagh Traffic Management Plan

Ms. R. Joyce advised that the Council acquired 18/19/20 Mitchel Street two years ago and since then a commercial premises on Emmet Place has also been acquired, resulting in requirement to re-locate one business premises to another premises approx 150 yards away.

Cllr. H. McGrath welcomed this news wondering if Emmet Place would be done in isolation. He wondered if there was any update on

discussions between the Council and Arrabawn Co-Op, saying that this has to be part of the plan. Mr. M. O' Connor said that it appeared from submissions already received that the works at Mitchel Street would be welcome. He advised that a further series of consultations will be held for the public. In regard to Arrabawn Co-Op he confirmed that this is part of the traffic management plan.

Cllr. J. Carroll asked if the current location of pedestrian crossings could be looked at. Cllr. P. Bugler concurred with Cllr. J. Carroll and referred in particular to the Dublin road corner as being a problematic junction. Mr. M. O' Connor said that this will be looked at as part of the traffic management plan.

Borrisokane Street Renewal

Mr. M. O' Connor advised Members that the Council are consulting with businesses on Monday regarding the proposed changes. As previously advised, TII approval is required and this will be followed by revised Part 8.

Bord Gais Project

Cllr. S. Morris asked about works on the footpaths and said that the footpaths in Nenagh were intolerable. Mr. P. Fee advised that the intention was to get as much work done on roads as possible. Works could be carried out on footpaths without road closures.

Cllr. M. Ryan asked that the Council look at footpaths as they are very dangerous.

Cllr. J. Carroll said that a schedule needs to be place for repair of footpaths in the whole town. Cllr. H. McGrath supported the previous speakers. He noted that the pedestrian access along by the credit union was restricted especially for wheelchair users. He referred to Thomond Place and asked if bollards could be erected to stop people parking on the left hand side.

Mr. P. Fee advised Members that an application has been made for road closure on Friar Street, Abbey Street and Martyr's Road which will last 4-6 weeks. He advised that connections for the Summerhill area will be made next week. Works will take place on the Dublin road until July. Restoration works will commence in September.

Cllr. H. McGrath asked if access to the carparks will be maintained throughout the works. He said it is important to remember that the County Market takes place every Friday morning in the New Institute. Mr. P. Fee advised that it is proposed to go diagonally across Abbey Street carpark resulting in approximately half of the carparking spaces being closed off.

Mr. M O' Connor added that these are two busy carparks and no doubt works will cause disruption. Cllr. S. Morris asked would it be possible to meet with businesses involved and advise them of the proposals. Cllr's Carroll and Darcy concurred with Cllr. S. Morris. It was agreed to contact John Daly, Project Liaison Officer for Gas Networks Ireland.

Update on new Shannon Crossing at Ballina/Killaloe

Mr. M. O' Connor advised that 110 notices were issued and a 70/75% response has been received by Clare County Council who are going through these with a Valuer.

R498 Lutteragh

Mr. M. O' Connor advised that the topographical study has been completed and ground investigations are practically complete. The next stage is Part VIII which is anticipated to be brought to the March/April meeting of the Nenagh Municipal District. He advised Members that the car which had been referred to at previous meetings had been removed.

Knockalton

Mr. M. O' Connor advised that a new senior engineer has been appointed to Roads Capital it is hoped that it will be possible to progress this project this year.

Nenagh Tourist Office

Ms. R. Joyce advised that tenders had been sought for the provision of a Tourist Office in the former Town Hall. Cllr. P. Bugler commended Aine McCarthy, Tourism Officer and all involved on the Nationwide programme. Cllr. H. McGrath said he was concerned regarding the Arts Centre property, saying that the stand alone old motor tax building would be a more appropriate location. He asked

what is happening with that property. Ms. R. Joyce advised there are discussions on-going in relation to same. She said that the tourist office would be a state of the art design with service 6 days a week. Mr. M. O' Connor said that Fáilte Ireland were not prepared to continue the provision of a Tourist Office in Nenagh and that the level of service available in recent years has been unsatisfactory. The Council is therefore exploring options for a community Tourist Office in conjunction with Nenagh Arts Centre which it is hoped to have open all year round, six days a week. He added that they are looking at sources of funding available to them and that it is likely that this would not be open until 2018. Cllr. P. Bugler said it is very important that the staff are properly trained and have an interest in same.

Garden of Remembrance, Cloughjordan

Ms. R. Joyce advised that land acquisition has been finalised. Cllr. G. Darcy welcomed this and congratulated Ms. R. Joyce on her work on the project to date. He said it is a great asset for Cloughjordan.

Cllr. J. Carroll referred to a road traffic accident on the motorway at Junction 24 the previous Friday evening. Traffic was re-routed into Nenagh which resulted in huge delays along by Islandbawn/Lisbunny. He asked that a co-ordinated approach between TII and local Gardaí be considered in future. Cllr. H. McGrath supported Cllr. J. Carroll, saying that if Gardaí from Nenagh were available to do traffic control, this may have helped to alleviate the long delays.

Cllr. H. McGrath wondered if in such instances the traffic lights could be turned off and possibly get the traffic wardens trained to direct traffic? He wondered if this could be looked at.

Mr. M. O' Connor said that by turning off the traffic lights, there is no provision for pedestrians. The proposals in the traffic management plan will remove traffic lights permanently. He said that there would be a lot of serious implications in getting the traffic wardens involved in traffic control but this could be looked into. He added that a contingency plan is in place for the last three years. In response to having Guards directing traffic, he said the scene of the accident would be given priority by the Gardaí, however this is an operational matter for the Gardaí and he could not comment on same. He said it was unfortunate that Stafford Street was closed at this time.

Cllr. M. O' Meara said it is unacceptable not have a Sergeant in Borrisokane. He called on the Council to write to the Superintendent and Minister Francis Fitzgerald looking for replacement of the Sergeant and at least one Guard to be assigned to Borrisokane. He called on his fellow Members to liaise with relevant TD's.

Cllr's Hannigan and Darcy supported Cllr. M. O' Meara. Cllr. G. Darcy said that while there is Community Alert in a lot of the surrounding areas, it is important to have Gardaí on the ground to be the visible force.

Mr. M. O' Connor said that this had already been raised at the plenary Council meeting and a letter had issued arising from this.

Item 6.

Engineer's Checklist

Cllr. P. Bugler asked that flooding at Kilmastualla and at Spencer Solicitors, Main Street, Ballina be looked at.

Cllr. G. Darcy raised concern regarding Kilcarron bog road again, saying that it is very dangerous and a long term solution needs to be identified. Mr. P. Fee replied saying that a number of sections were particularly bad. It might be an option under the road works programme to do some of the very bad sections however in the meantime "uneven surface" signs will be erected.

Cllr. M. Ryan asked that a "yield/stop" sign be erected at Lisnageenly L4992/3 & L4992/5 sign required on both sides, similarly a "stop" sign needs to be erected at Cuneen's cross. He said that the road from Fantane school to Latteragh Cross needs to be looked at. Also there is a bollard broken at Templeberry church and he asked if this can be replaced. He asked what funding was available for people living on roads that are not public. Mr. M. O' Connor advised that the LIS scheme has not been in operation for a number of years. Cllr. M. Ryan asked that the Council write to the Department requesting them to restore the LIS Scheme. This was supported by Cllr. J. Carroll.

Cllr. J. Hannigan raised concern regarding Fortmoy Cross, saying that this road will be used for events taking place this year in Gurteen College, Ploughing Match and the Point to Point.

He asked that the road from Cloughjordan to Moneygall be looked at as there is a series of bumps on this road. Mr. P. Fee agreed to look at same.

He also referred to roads that were not on the road works programme for years and wondered if any funding could be sought for these roads. He noted this was the last opportunity to get the message out to landowners to cut hedges. Mr. P. Fee advised members that 100 hedge cutting notices were issued to date.

Cllr. M. O' Meara asked that a small road at Quakerstown from Eamonn Murphy's up to Offaly bounds approx 200 yards be looked at. It was agreed that he would show this road to Mr. P. Fee/Mr. P. McGrath.

Cllr. H. McGrath referred to housing estates that are 20/30 years old where the original macadam is breaking down – he specifically mentioned Melrose, Drom na Coille and Brooklands Drive that are experiencing this problem. He wondered if a focus could be put on older estates.

Cllr. S. Morris said that footpaths in Shamrock Court and Yewston are in a deplorable state. He expressed concern that a business on William Street is using the footpath in Yewston to park cars while waiting to be serviced. He said Ballygraique Estate is also very bad. There is a need to assess footpaths and put them on a 3 year programme. Mr. P. Fee advised that footpath restorations works would be funded from development levies and there would be a strong emphasis on these in this year's programme.

Cllr. J. Carroll asked for an update on Garrykennedy playground, noting it has been closed. He said it is a well used playground and asked for this to be put onto checklist. Mr. P. Fee advised that repair to some equipment is required and that prices are being sought at the moment.

Cllr. J. Carroll said that the surface is poor on the Youghalarra/Garranmore road to Pallasderg for approx 50m. He said that the cobblelock is loose at Silver Street and needs to be looked at.

He raised concern at the level of speeding in Tullaheady. He said the alignment is poor and called for traffic calming measures to be introduced here. Mr. P. Fee said he would monitor speeds.

Cllr. G. Darcy concurred with Cllr. J. Hannigan regarding the Cloughjordan/Moneygall road. He said this road is very busy with people accessing the motorway at Moneygall. He asked that the road be gritted too and advised that trees are covering over Sweep Hill. He supported Cllr. S. Morris regarding footpaths in Yewston. He asked that Carrigahorrig be added as an item on the Agenda under projects.

Cllr. P. Bugler said there was a need for a "caution sign" at Nicholas's Houses on Scrageen road near Tony Ryan's. The road at Leagane Bridge, Grange front section needs to be looked at. There is flooding at Michael Minogue's house, Grange Road. She also asked that inlets be opened. Mr. P. Fee advised that his team are working through these at the moment.

Mr. M. O' Connor advised Members that the roads allocation is likely to be the same as last year.

Item 7. Notices of Motion

Notice of Motion No. 890 submitted by Cllr. Mattie Ryan

"That Nenagh Municipal District liaise with Residents of Silvermines to ensure that the speed limits are adhered to".

The motion was proposed by Cllr. M. Ryan and seconded by Cllr. J. Carroll. The following response was read out by Ms. R. Joyce:

"The District Engineer will make contact with those Silvermines residents concerned about speeding to identify the speed problem locations and establish the nature and extent of the speeding problem. A report with recommendations will be prepared for the March meeting of the Nenagh Municipal District".

Notice of Motion No. 928 submitted by Cllr. Seamus Morris

“That this Municipal District calls on University Hospital Limerick to take all necessary steps to alleviate overcrowding and control the trolley count at the hospital in the interests of the health and safety of the patients, staff and visitors and to ensure compliance with all requirements in relation to Fire Safety and Building Regulations and to adhere to any requirements and conditions by the Fire Service”.

The motion was proposed by Cllr. S. Morris and seconded by Cllr. M. Ryan. The following response was read out by Ms. R. Joyce:

“Subject to the approval of the Nenagh MD Members, the Motion will be referred to the Minister for Health and HSE for their consideration and response”.

Cllr. S. Morris said it was out of utter frustration that he brings this Motion forward. He said there were 66 patients on trolleys in November, there is a loose arrangement in place that only 16 patients are allowed to be on trolleys in the hospital. As of yesterday there were 30 patients on trolleys, patients are refusing to go into Limerick A&E.

Members unanimously supported the motion and expressed their concerns relating to the number of patients on trolleys, the implications of this for the safe running of the hospital and the provision of an appropriate level of treatment to those who have no choice but to attend the hospital due to the reduction in services at other hospitals in the region.

Item 9.
Delegated Employee
Orders

A list of Delegated Employee Orders from 13th December, 2016 to 12th January, 2017 as circulated to the members was noted.

Item 10.
Correspondence

The following correspondence was noted:

1. Letter from Office of the Tánaiste and Minister for Justice and Equality acknowledging letter of 4th January 2017 regarding CCTV

Item No: 11**Votes of Sympathy/
Congratulations**

Votes of Sympathy were passed to the following:-

- Mr. Seamus O'Brien/Ms. Catherine O' Meara on death of Mr. Joey O' Meara R.I.P.
- Mr. Pat Maher on death of Mr. John Maher R.I.P.
- Ms. Mai Kinrade on death of Mrs. Patsy Boland R.I.P.
- Mrs. Patricia Mc Keogh on death of Mrs. Nuala O' Neill R.I.P.

Item 12.**A.O.B**

Ms. R. Joyce advised Members that it is proposed to have a workshop regarding Special Speed Limit Review. It was agreed to have same at 9.30 a.m. on 16th February prior to Monthly Meeting and defer start time of meeting until 11.00 a.m.

Ms. R. Joyce also advised that Waterways Ireland would like to present to Members on the Lough Derg Blueway – it was agreed to have presentations at the February meeting.

It was also agreed to fix a date for a meeting with the Members of Killaloe MD as had been agreed last year. It was suggested that this might coincide with the District Meetings. The District Administrator agreed to make contact with Killaloe MD.

This concluded the business of the meeting, a true copy of which we hereby certify.

Signed: 
 Clr. P. Bugler
 Cathaoirleach

Date: 16.2.2017

Signed: 
 Ms. Rosemary Joyce
 District Administrator

Date: 16.2.2017

